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The CDEA Corner 
Caitlin Stewart, President, NYS CDEA, Inc.  

Cover Photo 

Spring on Long Island at the Suffolk County CCE Gardens around the building that SC SWCD works in. 

Photo by Susan Odell, Suffolk County SWCD.    

Spring greetings!  Congratulations to our new and returning CDEA Executive Board members, a tremendous 

thank you to our outgoing representatives, and warm greetings to our partners at NRCS, NYACD, and 

SWCC!   

Four days, five tracks, thirty-three classes, over 300 attendees; this was the 2023 Water Quality Symposium!  

I extend my sincere gratitude to all those involved with planning, instructing classes, and assisting with event 

logistics.  This year’s event saw record numbers for attendance.   

We need your help!  Planning the Water Quality Symposium takes the dedication and commitment of an 

incredible group of people.  If you are interested in leading a track, organizing a class, helping with the 

Farmers Market and Resource Fair, or scheduling entertainment, please contact CDEA Vice President Jessica 

McLaughlin:  jessica.mclaughlin@oneidacountyswcd.org, 315-736-3334 ext. 135 

I met with Bethany Bzduch (Executive Director, Soil and Water Conservation Committee) and Brian 

Steinmuller (Assistant Director, New York State Department of Agriculture and Markets) to discuss the 

resolution that Mark Burger (Executive Director, Onondaga County SWCD) introduced at the Annual 

Meeting.  The resolution stated, “For better partnership and representation of education, outreach, 

recruitment, retention and collaboration for the enhancement of agriculture and environmental opportunities 

in NYS, the New York State Conservation District Employees’ Association, Inc. recommends appointing 

these institutions to the Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) and the Municipal Assistance Sub-committee:  

Miner Institute, SUNY Alfred, SUNY Cobleskill, SUNY Delhi, SUNY Morrisville, and Finger Lakes 

Community College.”  You can read Bethany’s letter to Districts on Page 2.  

The Four-Way Partnership will hold a meeting in May to renew the currently expired Memorandum of 

Agreement.   

Please join us for our next CDEA meeting May 17, 9:00 a.m.  Our meeting will have both virtual and in-

person options to ensure everyone's participation.  Join us in person at 423 Griffing Ave # 110, Riverhead, 

NY 11901, or join virtually on Zoom.  Agenda to follow.   

I am excited to serve New York’s Soil and Water Conservation Districts, and work alongside the 4-Way 

Partnership to get conservation on the ground.  Please contact me with concerns or recommendations.  

 

With gratitude,   

 

CDEA President 

mailto:jessica.mclaughlin@oneidacountyswcd.org
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Get to know the NYS State Soil and Water Conservation Committee 
Bethany Bzduch, Executive Director NYS Soil and Water Conservation Committee 

The New York State Soil & Water Conservation 

Committee (SWCC) was established through Soil 

and Water Conservation District Law in 1940. The 

SWCC is led by five voting members who are 

appointed by the Governor to serve five-year terms. 

District law defines that one member of the 

committee shall represent the state grange, one shall 

represent state farm bureau federation, one shall 

represent the New York Association of Conservation 

Districts, one shall be an at large member who 

represents the farm interest, and one shall be an at 

large member who represents the urban, suburban, 

and rural non-farm interest. The current members of 

the NYS Soil and Water Conservation Committee 

are: 

• Dale Stein - Committee Chair, Representative-at

-Large for Farm Interests 

• Darin Hickling – Committee Vice-Chair, 

represents the New York Farm Bureau 

• David Brass - represents the New York State 

Grange 

• Erica Goodman - Representative-at-Large for 

Urban, Suburban, and Rural Non-farm Interests 

• Scott Ryan – represents the New York 

Association of Conservation Districts 

Soil and Water Conservation District Law further 

states that representatives from nine agencies shall 

serve as advisory or consulting members of the NYS 

SWCC. These advisory agencies are: 

• NYS Department of Agricultural and Markets 

• NYS Department of Environmental 

Conservation 

• NYS Department of Health 

• NYS Department of State 

• USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service 

• Cornell Cooperative Extension 

• College of Agriculture and Life Sciences, 

Cornell University 

• SUNY Environmental Science & Forestry 

• NYS Conservation District Employee 

Association 

Representatives from each advisory agency 

participate on the Technical Advisory 

Committee (TAC) which is a sub-committee of 

the NYS SWCC. This sub-committee serves as 

a mechanism to engage advisory members and 

provides an opportunity to invite other subject 

matter experts to provide expert knowledge and 

insight into specific topics or discussions. This 

collaborative and cooperative approach is 

important to continue the advancement of 

common natural resources conservation goals 

and continue the support of Conservation 

Districts. 

The mission of the SWCC is to advance 

comprehensive natural resources management 

through the support of local Soil and Water 

Conservation Districts. The SWCC works to 

establish policies to guide local programs, 

provide technical and administrative support 

for local programs, and administer various cost 

share programs. Ensuring that Districts 

continue to have ample resources to be local 

leaders in natural resource management is a top 

priority. 

All Soil and Water Conservation Districts are 

encouraged to attend NYS SWCC meetings 

either in-person or through virtual call-in 

options. Meeting agendas, recordings, and 

minutes are posted and available on the 

Department of Agriculture and Markets 

website: About the Soil & Water Conservation 

Committee | Agriculture and Markets (ny.gov). 

In the coming weeks, the NYS SWCC will be 

sending out a survey to seek input from 

Districts on the development of the 2024-2029 

NYS SWCC Strategic Plan. We hope everyone 

will be able to take a few minutes to complete 

the survey and provide valuable feedback. 
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See Conference, page 5. 

Steve Lorraine Honored at NACD Annual Meeting 
Troy Bishopp, Grazing Specialist, Madison County Soil and Water Conservation District 

During the 2023 NACD National 
Association of Conservation Districts 
Annual meeting on February 14th in 
New Orleans, District Manager, 
Steve Lorraine, of the Madison 
County Soil and Water Conservation 
District was honored with the Hugh 
Hammond Bennett Award for 
Excellence Regional Planner Award 
from the Northeast region.  The 
award is given to an individual who 
demonstrates a high standard of 
conservation planning and 
implementation for customers as well 
as sharing his expertise with 
others.  Congratulations Steve.   

Catskill Regional Agriculture Conference Reunites Friends  
Troy Bishopp, Grazing Specialist, Madison County Soil and Water Conservation District 

DELHI, NY – Nothing beats a live 
event, especially after a two-year 
pandemic and being “Zoom-ified” 
by the virtual world of information 
sharing. What a difference it makes 
for farmers and presenters who can 
make eye contact, share practical 
ideas and brainstorm solutions on 
agricultural subjects and enjoy 
fellowship over a meal again. 

The 2023 Catskill Regional 
Agriculture Conference was once 
again spearheaded by Cornell 
Cooperative Extension of Delaware 
County, in partnership with the 
Watershed Agricultural Council, 
and held on the SUNY Delhi 
Campus. Dairy, livestock, grazing 
management, vegetables and cut 
flower production continue to be 
the mainstay of information 

requested from area farmers. 

 The vestibule offered a small trade show featuring services from 
the Delaware County Soil & Water Conservation District, Farm 
Credit East, the Upper Susquehanna Coalition, Kencove Farm Fence 
and the Watershed Ag Council.  

Two early bird sessions were showcased: “Creating an efficient 
pastured broiler enterprise” from CCE Livestock and Beginning 
Farm Specialist Amy Barkley and “Standing out at farm stands” 
with a panel of local farmers. A lunchtime presentation on the 
potential impacts of climate change policies on New York State 
agricultural producers was also discussed.  

The dairy track featured how the milk price is determined, lowering 
bulk tank somatic cell counts and innovative approaches to 
terminating winter rye cover crops. The grazing session featured 
management tools for grazing success, hayfield grazing 
considerations and planning a fence project.  

Livestock topics included leveraging the stocker cattle enterprise for 



5 

Conference (from page 4) 

New York farmers, the basics of 
breeding selections for beef and 
sheep operations and an interesting 
look at the status of dung beetles in 
New York and their role in the 
ecosystem.  

The vegetable track focused on 
weed identification and 
management options, soil health 
properties and expanding a farm’s 
offerings to customers with 
uncommon fruits. The well-
attended flower sessions discussed 
calculating cut flower profitability, 
considerations for a U-cut flower 
operation and wedding 
opportunities for the farmer florist. 

Chastity Miller Praised for her Dedication to NY Conservation 
Troy Bishopp, Grazing Specialist, Madison County Soil and Water Conservation District 

Syracuse, NY—Figure Skater, Peggy 
Fleming once said, “Skating was the 
vessel into which I could pour my 
heart and soul.”  For “Skater mom” 
and Franklin County Soil and Water 
Conservation District Manager, Chas-
tity Miller, this quote mirrors her ice 
time with her daughter, Anna and in 
her professional life, pouring her en-
ergy into local conservation efforts 
and mentoring staff throughout New 
York State. 

At this year’s 2023 New York State 
Conservation District Employees’ 
Association (NYS CDEA) Annual 
Water Quality Symposium training 
and awards banquet held at the Dou-
ble Tree by Hilton Hotel in Syracuse 
New York, Chasity Miller was hon-
ored with the prestigious Willard F. 
Croney Distinguished Service Award 
for excelling as the outstanding Con-
servation District Employee in the 
state. 

The Willard F. Croney Award, estab-
lished in 1983, carries on a legacy to 
have district employees work togeth-

er through the CDEA to determine current and timely training 
needs, work with partner agencies and other professionals to 
provide quality training programs, and share their knowledge 
and experience with each other.  District employees would take 
this knowledge back to their counties to help strengthen and 
add to their District programs and services, which Ms. Miller 
has epitomized throughout her career. 

Adjectives from over a 15 nomination letters described her as; 
“a dedicated friend, a mentor, a person with unrelenting devo-
tion, a leader who gives tirelessly and is always willing to 
help.” 

“It would be easier to list the things she hasn’t done than what 
she has done,” said 2021 Croney Award recipient, Steve Lor-
raine, who introduced her in front of 200 guests and to a stand-
ing ovation.   

“She has served in numerous roles and duties that promote Dis-
trict employees, including SWCD Manager, Technical Adviso-
ry Committee, District Operations Committee, Municipal As-
sistance Subcommittee, Soil and Water Conservation Commit-
tee Advisory Member, 4-Way Partnership member, Conserva-
tion Skills Workshop Committee, Water Quality Symposium 
coordinator, volunteer, and instructor, Administrative Confer-
ence coordinator, St. Lawrence River Watershed Project Presi-
dent, Champlain Watershed Improvement Coalition of New 

See Miller, page 6. 
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York  President and current 
bookkeeper, New York State Enviro-
thon Committee member and volun-
teer, Environmental Education Foun-
dation board member, NYACD Leg-
islative Days and Annual Meeting 
volunteer,  Water Quality Coordinat-
ing Committee president, CDEA 
Vice President, CDEA President and 
CDEA Treasurer,  just to name a 
few.” 

“Chastity’s extreme work ethic part-
nered with 
her never say 
no attitude 
has greatly 
assisted with 
her dedica-
tion to ad-
vancing soil 
and water 
conservation, 
not only in 
Franklin 
County but 
across New 
York State,” 
said Franklin 
County 
SWCD 
Chairman, 
William 
Wood. 

“When you 
have an oppor-
tunity to work 
with a colleague like Chastity, you 
quickly realize that you not only have 
someone you can rely on profession-
ally, but you have made a devoted 
and dedicated friend,” said Brian 
Steinmuller, Assistant Director of the 
NYS Soil & Water Conservation 
Committee. 

“I am humbled and honored to be 
recognized for my contribution to Mr. 
Croney’s ideals.  Frankly, I was com-
pletely surprised and speechless, 
which is weird for me, said Miller.  I 
consider my service to my communi-
ty and the state of New York to be a 
journey and not just a destination.  

I’m inspired every day to be part of an integral profession that 
works toward environmental resiliency goals for the future.  
With 54 new SWCD employees, I’m excited to see what else 
we can accomplish together.” 

Franklin County SWCD District Technician, Devin Norman-
deau, was also touted with a CDEA 2023 Heroic Action Award 
for his quick response in assisting a fellow employee during a 
medical emergency and in his volunteer role on Ski Patrol for 
the Titus Mountain Family Ski Center administering first aid to 
an injured skier. 

This year’s awards banquet also honored other deserving land 
stewards. The President’s Award was presented to Suffolk 

County’s SWCD 
Agronomist, Ann 
Marie Calabro for 
her unending ded-
ication to the or-
ganization. The 
Partnership Ap-
preciation Award 
was bestowed on 
PJ Emerick, CNY 
Associate Envi-
ronmental Analyst 
for the NYS Dept. 
of Agriculture and 
Market- Division 
of Land & Water 
Resources.  The 
District Director 
Award honored 
Robert Andrews, 
District Board 

Chairman of the St. 
Lawrence County 
SWCD for his years 

of dedicated service. The Special Project Award went to the 
Pike Mills Dam project out of Wyoming County SWCD.  

The Community Service Award was garnered by Shawn Mur-
phy from Cortland County SWCD.  Division Merit Awards 
were awarded to Al Fagan of Wyoming SWCD, Eric Jensen of 
the Skaneateles Lake Watershed Agricultural Program, Aaron 
Barrigar of St. Lawrence County SWCD, Angel Hinickle from 
Tompkins County SWCD, Alice Halloran from Essex County 
SWCD, Jacob Hart of Fulton County SWCD, Christine 
DeGroodt from Orange County SWCD and Ann Marie Calabro 
from Suffolk County SWCD. 

To learn more and get connected with your local conservation 
district or NYS CDEA staff personnel, visit nyscdea.com. 

Miller (from page 5) 

Chastity Miller celebrates her William F Croney Conservation Award 

with husband Jeff, daughter Anna and mom Judy.   
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River Model is a hit during World Water Day 
Alice Halloran, District Manager, Essex County Soil and Water Conservation District 

Essex County SWCD brough the EM River model to the Champlain Center Mall for World Water Day, 
an event organized by the Lake Champlain Basin Program.  Over 200 people engaged with the model 
and learned about how streams work and how human activities can impact waterbodies.  

Ag. Literacy Week in Syracuse City Schools 
C. Travis and M. Burger, Onondaga County Soil and Water Conservation District 

The goal of New York Ag in 
the Classroom reading is to 
foster engagement, 
understanding and to cultivate 
an interest in our young people 
for agriculture and science. The 
book selected for this year’s 
Ag. Literacy program was 
Tomatoes for Neela, written by 
Padma Lakshmi and illustrated 
by Juana Martinez-Neal.  
 
On Monday, March 20, 2023, 
Skaneateles Lake Watershed 

Ag. Program team members volunteered to participate by 
reading to second graders at two elementary schools in 
the City of Syracuse. SLWAP team member Chris Travis 
read the book on Tuesday March 21st at Dr. King 
Elementary School and Wednesday March 22nd at 
McKinley-Brighton Elementary School. SLWAP team 
member Eric Jensen read the same book on Friday March 
24th at Dr. King Elementary School. The neat connection 
about the book and Ag Literacy Week is that the students 
at these schools actually grow tomatoes and other 

See Literacy, page 19.  
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Literacy (from page 18) 

vegetables for consumption at 
home! And, school team 
members are looking into the 
NY Ag in the Classroom 
Agricultural Literacy Grants to 
continue this 
great work 
into the future! 
 
It is not often 
we 
conservation 
professionals 
have the 
opportunity to 
foster interest 
in science and 
agriculture to 
our youth, the 
future 
employees 
becoming 
empowered to 
carry on our 
work. We 
were rewarded 
with hugs-a-
plenty and 
more than one request to return. 
And we, here at Onondaga 
County Soil and Water 
Conservation District hope to 
propel and inspire the youth of 

Syracuse to take that first step toward a future in 
agriculture. 
 
Special thanks to Vice-Principal of Dr. King Elementary 
Priscilla Newby, Librarian Rebecca Manion, and STEM 

coach Steve Vincent 
for the warm reception 
at Dr. King. Similarly, 
we would like to 
extend our gratitude to 
Vice-Principal Karen 
Dotson and Principal 
Eric Patterson at 
Brighton-McKinley 
Elementary School for 
greeting us and helping 
work out the details 
upon our arrival. We at 
OCSWCD recognize 
the teachers and 
administrators at these 
two elementary schools 
are doing the hard work 
of molding these 
youngsters into our 
future leaders.  
 
Thank you to 4-H 

Outreach Coordinator Robin Bartholomew of Cornell 
Cooperative Extension Onondaga County for supporting 
OCSWCD request to participate in this great opportunity 
and coordinating the Ag Literacy Outreach at these two 
City Schools. We are already looking forward to next 
year! 

SLWAP team member Chris Travis reads to 2nd-graders at 
Dr. King Elementary School. 

SLWAP team member Eric 
Jensen reads to 2nd-graders at 

Dr. King Elementary School 
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Ron Bush presenting at the WQS.   
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Caitlin Stewart delivers opening remarks at 
the 2023 Water Quality Symposium.   

Tom Eskildsen Cole Hartman and Katie Lafler 
showcase their services at the Finger Lakes 

Graziers meeting.   

The Grass Whisperer showcasing the grazing 
charts 

Steve Lorraine receives the 2023 National NACD 
Hugh Hamond Bennett Conservation Regional 

Planner award.   



22 

The Tioga SWCD Ag Team completed a survey 
for a VTA project on a dairy farm as the 

weather warmed up in March. The District is 
working with the farm to repair an existing 

silage leachate collection system.  

This is a photo from a Privit Hedge near my home. Some how a 1/3 of a flour tortilla was 
wedged into the birds nest. Birds are resourceful in prepurposing waste. Seems like 
nature has their act together and now if people could do the same we would have a 
cleaner earth.  The lastest trend is to recycle food waste because we have no where to put 
it. The landfills are overflowing and how much more can we dump in the ocean and bury 
in the ground.  Susan Odell, Suffolk County SWCD.    

  The Tioga SWCD Stream Team took advantage of 
the warmer weather at the end of March to survey for 
an AGNPS R28 stream project. They were joined by a 

technician from our neighbors at Tompkins County 
SWCD as part of a Stream Design Training we are 
hosting in which aims to build technical capacity 

throughout the Upper Susquehanna Coalition 
watershed. Pictured: Connor Hubbard, Tioga SWCD; 

Angel Hinickle, Tompkins SWCD.    
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https://www.nyscdea.com/state-fair-efd/
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https://www.nysfair.org/
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See Buffers page 26.   

Tools and References Updates 
Tim Clark, PE, State Engineer, NYS Soil and Water Conservation Committee 

The Tools and References Wiki has just been updated for 2023.  This is a useful resource for new employees 

to learn about resources used in New York State conservation planning and design and related fields.  Spe-

cial thanks to Dan Ufnar, the new NRCS State Soil Scientist and Tyler Knapp, the SWCC Data Manage-

ment/GIS specialist, for editing and reviewing sections this year!      

https://www.nyscdea.com/useful-resources/ 

Getting Cropland Buffers 
Lydia Brinkley, USC Buffer Coordinator  

As you all know, we've been struggling to get cropland forest buffers in the watershed. Our current 

programs don't offer landowner incentives worthy of removing cropland from production.  But recently, 

we've found a few landowners to work with that are interested in backing off of the stream bank for habitat 

and water quality reasons. These 

landowners aren't individuals, but rather 

organizations that own the land.  Working 

with these landowners has led to some 

large projects, and in some instances to 

pollinator habitat while the forest is being 

established.  Since spring 2022, we've 

planted 44.7 acres of riparian cropland 

through 3 projecs, all with permanent 

protections due to ownership and 

easements. Two example projects of 

establishing pollinator habitat while the 

forest is being 

established 

includes riparian 

buffers at 

Robert Riddell 

State Park and Newark Valley Historical Society property.  

Riddell State Park is located along Schenevus Creek in Otsego County. This 

creek suffers from a lack of riparian canopy along large stretches, but also has 

been known to be a productive trout stream. Upon starting this project, 

Department of Parks and Recreation has been deeply engaged and carried out a 

pollinator planting this spring as the crops were taken out of production on site in 

preparation for tree and shrub planting.  While the riparian planting plan was 

being worked out for fall 2022 planting, pollinators such as purplestem and New 

England asters and wrinkleleaf goldenrod were growing. The mix spread 

contained 7 species total and was applied at 20 pounds per acre. In total, 11 acres 

was taken out of production for 100' buffers along Schenevus Creek. 

https://www.nyscdea.com/useful-resources/
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Buffers (from page 25) 

Cropland owned by the Town of Newark Valley along Owego 

Creek provided another great riparian and wetland restoration 

opportunity.  Once retired from crops, Tioga SWCD and USC staff 

planted a wildflower mix of 18 species from American Meadows. 

This fall, 16 of the 18 species were observed. Check out the seed 

mix used here: https://www.americanmeadows.com/wildflower-

seeds/wildflower-mix/native-northeast-wildflower-seed-mix.  

Soil cover was needed in these projects and providing that through 

developing pollinator habitat was a win-win.  Ownership of the 

properties was a crucial component in getting the cropland riparian 

forest buffers. Other large sites with cropland buffers are owned by 

The Wetland Trust, Inc, or have easements through the Otsego Land 

Trust. 

The Grass Whisperer goes Viral 

Nutrient management rolls out in the Grass 
Whisperer's first (and last) viral Instagram 
video https://thegrasswhisperer.com/gone-
viral/ 

video%20https:/thegrasswhisperer.com/gone-viral/
video%20https:/thegrasswhisperer.com/gone-viral/
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https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeOAmKLBbVOC0K0Ia4m4sAzxv0kZEiBugnTCIKZvPQljNtzsw/viewform
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Executive Committee Members  

President: Caitlin Stewart 

Hamilton County 

caitlinstewart@hamiltoncountyswcd.org 

518-548-3991 

Vice President: Jessica McLaughlin 

Oneida County 

jessica.mclaughlin@oneidacountyswcd.org 

315-736-3334 ext. 135 

Secretary: Joann Burke 

Madison County 

joann-burke@verizon.net 

315-824-9849 ext. 116 

Treasurer: Katy Kemmeren 

Chenango County 

kkemmeren@chenangoswcd.org 

607-371-7101 

Member At Large: Alice Halloran 

Essex County 

ahalloran@westelcom.com 

518-962-8225 

Partners 

Natural Resources Conservation Service:   

Blake Glover 

blake.glover@usda.gov 

315-477-6504 

New York Association of Conservation Districts:  

Blanche L. Hurlbutt 

blanche_13335@yahoo.com 

607-965-6316 

 

Soil and Water Conservation Committee:   

Bethany Bzduch 

bethany.bzduch@agriculture.ny.gov 

518-457-2713 

Division Representatives 

Division I:  Rebecca Campbell 

Wyoming County 

rcampbell@wcswcd.onmicrosoft.com 

585-786-3675 

Division II: Jason Cuddeback 

Cayuga County 

jcuddeback@cayugaswcd.org 

W:  315-406-2008 

Division III: Carla Yaw 

Lewis County 

carlayaw@lewiscounty.ny.gov 

W:  315-377-2046   

Division IV: Shawn Murphy 

Cortland County 

shawn.murphy@cortlandswcd.org 

W:  607-345-5527 

Division V: Maren Stoddard 

Warren County 

marens@warrenswcd.org 

518-623-3119 

Division VI: Corrina Aldrich 

Washington County 

corrina.aldrich@ny.nacdnet.net 

518-692-9940 ext. 123 

Division VII: Travis Ferry 

Ulster County  

travis.ferry@ny.nacdnet.net 

845-883-7162 ext. 6080 

Division VIII: Ann Marie Calabro 

Suffolk County 

annmarie.calabro@suffolkcountyny.gov 

631-852-3288 
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